Woodland City Council City Hall – Council Chambers 300 First Street Woodland, CA 95695

## MINUTES CITY COUNCIL

### **FEBRUARY 7, 2006**

#### 7:00 P.M.

## CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Rexroad called the regular meeting of the City Council to order at 7:00 p.m.

## PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Mayor Rexroad invited all in attendance to join the Council in the Pledge of Allegiance led by Council Member Peart.

## **ROLL CALL**

COUNCIL MEMBERS PRESENT: David Flory, Neal Peart, Art Pimentel, Matt

Rexroad

COUNCIL MEMBER ABSENT: Jeff Monroe

STAFF MEMBERS PRESENT: Rick Kirkwood, Phil Marler, Karl Diekman, Carey

Sullivan, Dan Gentry, Joan Drayton, Paul Miller, Ann Siprelle, Sue Vannucci, Gary Wegener, Greg Meyer, Doug Baxter, Michael Cocke, Cindy Norris, Lance Lowe, Kent Perkes, Michael Cahill, Dick

Donnelly, Bruce Pollard, Chris Fong

OTHERS PRESENT: Contract Engineer Alan Mitchell



### COUNCIL/STAFF COMMENTS

Council Member Pimentel said the "Apple Tree Foundation" would be holding their awards night on March 5, 2006 from 5:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m. at the Woodland Hotel.

Library Services Director Miller announced that "Murder in the Library" will be held at 7:00 p.m. on February 11, 2006 and is a fund raising event by the Friends of the Library.

Mayor Rexroad said the Police Department had held their annual Awards Presentation prior to the Council meeting this evening. The widow of Officer Stevens had been present to receive a presentation in honor of her husband.

At 7:03 p.m. Mayor Rexroad relinquished the gavel to Vice Mayor Flory and left the Chambers for the discussion on the following two items due to possible conflict of interest.

### **PRESENTATION**

### SACRAMENTO MUNICIPAL UTILITY DISTRICT-STATUS OF ANNEXATION

John DiStasio, Assistant General Manager of Energy Delivery and Customer Services for the Sacramento Municipal Utility District (SMUD), said the Board held a workshop on January 17, 2006 and the dynamics of the proposed annexation are changing. The rate difference between SMUD and Pacific Gas and Electric is the key issue. P. G. & E. rates are increasing dramatically, most recently 9%, which will affect SMUD somewhat but the benefits increase with the transition to SMUD. Additional information provided by P. G. & E. regarding the Local Agency Formation Commission (LAFCO) filing confirm the values R. W. Beck utilized for their system. P. G. & E. rates are a significant driving force of the benefits. They have proposed numerous rate increases and SMUD is currently approximately 30% lower. Those rate increases relate to distribution costs and investments, advanced metering structure, transmission investments, Diablo Canyon generator replacement, a new 530 megawatt natural gas plant and ongoing hydroelectric relicensing. The January 2006 rate increase of 7.4% was not part of the forecast.

In regard to the natural gas price forecast sensitivity, SMUD will hedge prices after the LAFCO, Yolo and Sacramento decisions are made. Should natural gas costs increase beyond the current projections the surcharge for the



customers in Yolo County will be extended to cover those costs. Of note is that both P. G. & E. and SMUD would be affected by the cost of natural gas. No change is expected in the surcharge period with Yolo rates to be at least 2% below the rates of P. G. & E. The net increase in benefits would be at \$142 million, benefits to SMUD customers at \$155 million and benefits to Yolo customers at \$249 million.

P. G. & E. filed a lawsuit against SMUD and LAFCO which was thrown out by the Courts. The future scheduling dictates that the deadline for comments on the LAFCO draft Environmental Impact Report is February 21, 2006, During the March through May timeframe, LAFCO will hold a series of public meetings examining the impacts of natural gas prices with an industry expert setting a reasonable range for system values and confirming the benefits to the possible Yolo and current SMUD customers. LAFCO will also be considering certification to the final EIR in the April to May timeframe. Should the proposal be approved, the SMUD Board will decide the language for the binding ballot measure. In November 2006 the election will be held and, if approved, SMUD service will begin in Yolo County in October 2008.

Council Member Pimentel asked if SMUD foresees additional P. G. & E. increases and Mr. DiStasio said it is difficult to predict what and how much future increases could be until they actually publish a request.

### REPORTS OF THE CITY MANAGER

# COMMENTS-DRAFT SACRAMENTO MUNICIPAL UTILITY DISTRICT ANNEXATION ENVIRONMENTAL IMPACT REPORT

Assistant City Manager Marler said the draft Environmental Impact Report (EIR) was developed to provide LAFCO and the citizens with the potential impacts on the environmental resources of the proposed annexation into the Sacramento Municipal Utility District (SMUD). It was prepared by URS Corporation. The public comment period is from January 6 through February 21, 2006, with public hearings held in several locations. The process is for the Council to received the report and authorize the Vice Mayor to send the suggested comment letter to LAFCO. In 2003 the Cities in Yolo County and the County itself first began the process of consideration for the SMUD annexation. The impetus is to lower the rates, provide a more reliable and responsive service, assist with economic development, provide local control, provide service to the annexation territory at no financial cost and no reduction in service



quality and reliability to current SMUD customers or to existing P. G. & E. customers.

The potentially significant environmental impacts include aesthetics, air quality, short-term construction noise, cumulative impacts and growth inducements. There is no, or less than significant, impact on the agricultural resources, biological resources, cultural resources, hazards and hazardous materials, hydrology/water quality, land use/planning, population/housing, public services, recreation, transportation/traffic, utilities/service systems/energy conservation, mineral resources and geology and soils.

On a motion by Council Member Pimentel, seconded by Council Member Peart and carried by the Members present, Council received the draft Environmental Impact Report entitled "Amendment of the Sphere of Influence for the Sacramento Municipal Utility District (SMUD) and Annexation by SMUD of the Cities of West Sacramento, Davis, and Woodland and Portions of the Unincorporated Areas of Yolo County" and authorized the Vice Mayor to send a letter providing the Sacramento Local Agency Formation Commission with the City Council comments on the draft EIR.

At 7:30 p.m., Mayor Rexroad returned to the Chambers and accepted the gavel from Vice Mayor Flory.

### **PRESENTATIONS**

#### YOLO COUNTY FAIRGROUNDS-FAIR ACTIVITIES

Lonnie Wunder, Chief Executive Officer of the Yolo County Fairgrounds, gave a history of the Fairgrounds location, development and governing body, which is the 40<sup>th</sup> Agricultural District.

Council Member Pimentel left the Chambers at 7:31 and returned at 7:33.

The economic impact of the annual Fair and the other activities and events which take place at that site are significant to the City and local businesses. He requested that two members of the Council, along with two members of the Board of Supervisors and two members of the Fair Board serve on an committee to help the District look into the future development and impact of the Fairgrounds. The grounds are on County land and under State control, but they wish to work with the City and County on the goals. There is a



proposal to provide motor-cross events at the site and they are working on methods to keep the noise and dust levels to a minimum. Mayor Rexroad asked if the current two by two of the City Council and Board of Supervisors could be the vehicle for the discussion on goals.

Council concurred to place the concept of a Committee on a future agenda.

City Manager Kirkwood said the City does not have any jurisdiction over the Fair property as it is in the unincorporated area. Services are provided by the County and should the Fair determine to move elsewhere, the property would need to be annexed in order to receive City services.

Gail Madsen representing the Leisureville property owners said they have been partners with the Fairgrounds for thirty years. The proposal to hold motor-cross events on the site should not be allowed because of the ongoing noise levels. This is not a neighborhood friendly type of event. The noise and dust are of health concern. She asked that Council investigate the appropriateness of this type of event. They have not contacted the State about this as yet as they would like to resolve on a local level if possible.

#### HISTORICAL PRESERVATION COMMISSION ANNUAL UPDATE

Meta Bunse, Chairperson of the Historical Preservation Commission, outlined the various programs the Commission directs throughout the year. Of note are the Heritage Home Award, Preservation Award, Stroll Through History, Preservation Week, heritage and landmark tree designations, possible designation of the Beamer Park District, Residential Design Guidelines, Heritage Home Districts, Historical Resources Inventory and update of the Walking Tour Booklet. Should the City qualify for the Designated Local Historical status, it would allow receipt of grants.

## REPORTS OF THE CITY MANAGER

### RECIPIENTS-COMMUNITY SERVICE AWARDS

On a motion by Council Member Peart, seconded by Council Member Pimentel and carried by the Members present, Council approved award of the Community Services Awards to Bruce Drummond, John Fenrich, Rosalinda Moreno, David Wilkinson, and the Stille Family/Nugget Market for presentation



on February 24, 2006 and determined those Council Members who will be making the awards.

### SERVICE IMPROVEMENT PLAN AND INFORMATION SERVICES STRATEGIC PLAN

Fire Chief/Interim Community Development Director Diekman said part of the Strategic Goal of "Government Effectiveness" was realized by the City when they developed a Service Improvement Plan. The seven pillars of the plan include process improvement, resources which include staffing and space, technology, a customer service culture, management structure, regulatory barriers and community outreach and feedback. Part of the process to support compliance with the plan is a periodic review. A great deal of progress has been implemented as outlined in the attachments to the Staff Communication. Each of the areas identified as needing attention have been outlined, with implementation strategies, timelines and appropriate support staff delegations. The Planning, Building and portions of Public Works have moved into the refurbished Police building and is now entitled Development Services. This move has already impacted the level of service.

Staff is committed to the process and the level of service.

The updates to the fee structure have been very helpful and will be available on the City WEB page. The E-Newsletter has been favorably received. The Chamber of Commerce has indicated the general feeling in the community has been improving. Another update will be provided in approximately six months as this is a constant and ongoing process. Mayor Rexroad asked that the Chamber become re-engaged in the process and the City Manager indicated he will contact them to request their involvement.

Gus Bush, Information Systems Manager, provided a status of the Technology Strategic Plan. In February of 2005 a group was formed to look at better customer service via technology. This Plan is an ongoing process of update and revision as needed. The elements that could be easily addressed and implemented were looked at first. Information Services staff can now directly connect to computers throughout the City for remote assistance. Some of the identifiable elements of change have been more easily seen in the new and updated methods of tracking requests via "Track It" for assistance in the technology arena. A "Help Desk" system on the City Intranet provides ongoing information and means for requesting assistance. There were some issues that could be handled with existing software and training, others with new or updated versions of software.



An ongoing project includes a new look to the WEB site. There may be some point in the near future where the Agenda packets for the Council meetings will be available on the WEB. The E-Newsletter is currently available with back issues. Community Development and Redevelopment WEB sites have an E-Government portal. Other sources of change include a new finance management system, a capital projects database, GIS efforts for road work, wells, and flood issues, a City-wide communications study looking at all means of communication and use of the same lines for multiple functions.

At 8:10 p.m. Council Member Peart left the Chambers due to possible conflict of interest on the Permanent Urban Limit Line measure.

# IMPARTIAL ANALYSES-EXTENSION OF 1/2 CENT SALES TAX AND PERMANENT URBAN LIMIT LINE MEASURES

City Attorney Siprelle said there is no requirement for the Council to approve the Impartial Analyses on these Measures and the information is provided only for their review. The language on the Measure to extend the ½ sales tax was prepared as per previous Council direction. City Manager Kirkwood said the Council will receive the Arguments in favor of the sales tax extension and advisory measures for their review a later meeting in February or early March as the Arguments must be submitted to the County Elections prior to 5:00 p.m. on that day.

At 8:10 p.m., Council Member Peart returned to the Chambers.

### ETHICS TRAINING REQUIRED BY A. B. 1234

City Attorney Siprelle said the new law put into effect by Assembly Bill 1234 requires City Officials to receive ethics training. It is necessary for others within the City to also be designated as receiving the required training. Mayor Rexroad feels the Planning Commission should be mandated to receive the training and City Attorney Siprelle agreed, as should all Board and Commission members. Mayor Rexroad said the Management Staff should also receive and the some form of training which should be extended to all City employees. City Manager Kirkwood will work with Staff and the City Attorney on those who should receive training and the depth of that training. Council concurred that all



Committees, Department Directors and those others determined by the City Manager should receive ethics training.

At 8:16 Council Member Pimentel left the Chambers.

### SPRING LAKE SPECIFIC PLAN NEIGHBORHOOD PARK #2-PROJECT 05-27

Kent Perkes, Parks Planner, said the parks in the Spring Lake Specific Plan area are designed to serve those within a one-half mile radius. They are to be easily accessible and a safe distance for walking and biking. The parks will be eight acres in size and will include turf, trees, landscaping, walkways, off-street parking, multiple shaded picnic areas and tables, age specific play structures, a water play area, restrooms, volleyball areas, a dog exercise arena, benches and bicycle parking. There is an additional two acre portion that is designated as neighborhood commercial which, if not developed by 2015, would be rezoned and added into the existing eight acre park.

At 8:19 Council Member Pimentel returned to the Chambers.

Planner Perkes presented a detailed color visual of the various aspects and areas of the park.

On a motion by Vice Mayor Flory, seconded by Council Member Pimentel and carried by the Members present, Council reviewed and approved the Spring Lake Neighborhood Park N2 Master Plan as presented.

# STORM DRAINAGE MASTER PLAN UPDATE AND PRELIMINARY ENGINEERING REPORT-PROJECT 00-12

Associate Civil Engineer Cocke said the City Storm Drain Facilities Master Plan was completed in 1999 with a Preliminary Engineering Report (PER) to follow. The update to the Master Plan and the PER have been completed and are for review and adoption by the Council at an upcoming meeting. Issues that have changed since the adoption of the initial plan include:

(1) Dubach Park is not suitable for a detention pond at this time.



- (2) The Corps of Engineers Study on Cache Creek has provided updated mapping.
- (3) Phasing of the Plan to accommodate the Spring Lake area is not feasible as originally proposed.
- (4) The City would like to determine if the utilization of the Beamer-Kentucky Storm Water Retention Ponds for other purposes is a possibility.
- (5) The East Main Pump Station gravity connections from the North and South Canals are temporary and should be eliminated soon.
- (6) The Corps has looked at the Lower Cache Creek overflow barrier and other alternatives and found no suitable solution.
- (7) The Plan developed a model on residual flooding associated with drainage which need to be addressed.
- (8) The Plan utilizes detention facilities and minimizes conveyance and pumping as a cost reduction measure in the South Urban Growth Area and Spring Lake.

Mayor Rexroad would like to go over this information in great detail. City Manager Kirkwood suggested the item return to a subsequent meeting and for Council to provide specific questions or concerns which could be addressed prior to or at that time.

Council Member Peart asked if this was part of the Highway 16 project and Director Wegener said it there is no direct relationship but there may be some Federal funds to assist with our needs.

At 8:45 Mayor Rexroad left the Chambers.

## REVISION-PUBLIC FACILITIES FEE PROGRAM ADMINISTRATIVE GUIDELINES-IMPLEMENTATION OF MAJOR PROJECTS FINANCING PLAN

Associate Engineer Fong said in November of 1991 Council had adopted Guidelines as a means for implementation of development fees established by previous ordinances and resolutions. Since 1991 there have been changes in the



process and specific circumstances which require clarification in the current Guideline language.

At 8:46, Mayor Rexroad returned to the Chambers.

Those specific changes which should be addressed are: definition of a dwelling unit, fees for outdoor storage, canopied areas and pole barns, clarification of parks fees for subdivisions, fee deferral application, fee calculation method revisions, charges based upon the time paid, and revisions to land use tables.

Council Member Pimentel asked about the changes in traffic flow from 110 trips to 31 per day. Engineer Pollard said that was not an actual change but the numbers are dictated it is a credit for internal or pass by trips. The fees would be based on additional trips or spiking. If there is an intensification, the guidelines only change the method of calculation. The nexus study will contain more information which will be forthcoming.

Council Member Peart asked if the public has been informed of the changes and Director Wegener said this has been evolving since 1991. Council Member Peart said there will be impacts to the developers and Engineer Fong said these are guidelines only and does not set the fees. Director Wegener said the fees are set in the MPFP report and these are only guidelines. City Attorney Siprelle said the guidelines do not change the fees and only explain how the fees are applied. Engineer Pollard said this is a method to apply regular and consistent application of the fees. Director Wegener said a meeting of the Infrastructure Committee will be set and this item will return with clarification. Council concurred with Director Wegener's suggestion.

### **CONSENT CALENDAR**

Council Member Pimentel requested and Council concurred to pull the following item from the Consent Calendar for discussion:

### NEW TRAFFIC SIGNAL-BRANIGAN AND PIONEER, PROJECT 01-02

Council Member Pimentel asked if there was to be a left turn signal lane installed at Gum Avenue and Pioneer to assist with the traffic flow. Director Wegener will return with further information on that issue.



On a motion by Council Member Pimentel, seconded by Vice Mayor Flory and carried by the Members present, Council approved the Project Programming Summary Sheet for Project 01-02, New Traffic Signal at Pioneer and Branigan Avenues and added the PPSS to the Capital Budget.

Mayor Rexroad requested and Council concurred to pull the following item from the Consent Calendar for discussion:

### FLOOD CONTROL ISSUES

Director Wegener said in conversations with Assembly Member Wolk's office regarding A. B. 1899, advice had been that no development would take place without a 200 year flood protection but the Bill says all areas will be mapped for 200 year protection. The City should be included in the priority. Without protection, no further annexation would be allowed.

Tom Stallard said we need to continue to make progress on flood protection. Cache Creek overtopped again and it will continue to happen. We need to get the study completed even though it would be amended. A. B. 1899 may force the City to address the issue. We should do it now rather than be forced by the State.

Wayne Ginsburg feels the item needs further discussion. Coordination is needed from the State on this. Without something in place, there will be no further commercial growth. Council Member Peart said we have tried to get the entire community involved in this process. The Council cannot move ahead without community support. Mr. Ginsburg feels there may not be a single project that would provide the protection, but a combination of many.

Council Member Pimentel asked that Council invite Assembly Member Wolk to speak about the Bill. Vice Mayor Flory said the citizens do not feel there is a problem. Until the community does become engaged, whatever the Council attempts to provide protection will fail. Council Member Pimentel feels we need to reconsider the study completion. Mayor Rexroad asked for clarification on whether a revision to the study or a new study would be more costly. Director Wegener said we need to bring that back and other combinations or alternatives need to be addressed. The Department of Water Resources said we need to reengage the study process. The Environmental Impact Report becomes stale and portions need to be re-done. He will contact the Army Corps of Engineers and the Department of Water Resources and return to a future meeting with additional information on this item.



Director Wegener requested item the following items pulled from the Consent Calendar for clarification and Council concurred:

# FISCAL YEAR 2005-06-PURCHASE OF VEHICLES AND EQUIPMENT UNDER FIVE YEAR RECOVERY PLAN

Director Wegener clarified that on Allowance Numbers 01-203 it should be allowance 01-206, on 01-100, should be 01-075 and 01-075 should be 01-100. On a motion by Vice Mayor Flory, seconded by Council Member Peart and carried by the Members present, Council authorized the purchase of the vehicles and equipment listed in the Council Communication in accordance with the Five Year Recovery Plan approved by Council in February 2005 with amendments to the Allowance Numbers as identified.

# FISCAL YEAR 2005-06-LEASE PURCHASE OF VEHICLES AND EQUIPMENT UNDER FIVE YEAR RECOVERY PLAN

Director Wegener clarified that under Old Vehicle#/New Vehicle # for Allowance Number 01-004 it should read  $108 \rightarrow 692$ . On a motion by Vice Mayor Flory, seconded by Council Member Peart and carried by the Members present, Council authorized the lease purchase of the vehicles and equipment as listed in the Council Communication in accordance with the Five Year Recovery Plan approved by Council in February 2005 with amendments to the Old/New Vehicles Numbers as identified.

On a motion by Vice Mayor Flory seconded by Council Member Peart and carried by the Members present, Council approved the following Consent Calendar items as presented:

### MONTHLY STATUS REPORT-COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT

Council received the Monthly Status Report for January 2006 from Community Development.

## MONTHLY STATUS REPORT-PARKS, RECREATION AND COMMUNITY SERVICES

Council received the Monthly Status Report for January 2006 from Parks, Recreation and Community Services.



# MONTHLY STATUS AND CAPITAL BUDGET EXECUTION REPORTS-PUBLIC WORKS

Council received the Monthly Status and Capital Budget Execution Reports for January 2006 from Public Works.

# ORDINANCE-ESTABLISHING PROCEDURES FOR IMPOUND AND DISPOSITION OF ABANDONED PROPERTY

Council introduced and read by title only an Ordinance amending Chapter 17A establishing procedures for the impound and disposition of found abandoned property.

### WATER WELL #25, PROJECT 05-34, SPRING LAKE SPECIFIC PLAN AREA

Council approved the Project Programming Summary Sheet for Water Well 25, Project 05-34 and added the project to the Capital Budget.

#### FIRE STATION #1 RELOCATION PROJECT 02-27

Council approved the amended Project Programming Summary Sheet for Fire Station #1 Relocation Project 02-27 increasing the project total to \$3,987,000 and authorized advertisement for bids.

# FINAL MAP AND SUBDIVISION IMPROVEMENT AGREEMENT FOR SUBDIVISION 4648, TURN OF THE CENTURY VILLAGE 1B

Council approved the Final Map and Subdivision Improvement Agreement for Subdivision 4648, Turn of the Century Village 1-B.

### MAJOR PROJECTS FINANCING PLAN FEES

Council received an update on the Major Projects Financing Plan.



# FLOOD PLAIN ADMINISTRATOR DETERMINATIONS-DEVELOPMENT IN DEEP FLOOD ZONE

Council received and acknowledged the formal determinations of the Floodplain Administrator regarding the interpretation and implementation of General Plan Policy 8.B.3 prohibiting new development in the deep flooding area (over four feet).

### TRAFFIC SAFETY COMMISSION

Council accepted the resignation of Georgia Cochrane from the Traffic Safety Commission, effective January 31, 2006.

# RESOLUTION 4711-CONFLICT OF INTEREST CODE-NEW OR REVISED POSITIONS

Council adopted Resolution 4711, a "Resolution of the City Council of the City of Woodland Adopting the Amended Conflict of Interest Code and Incorporating by Reference the Fair Political Practices Commission Standard Model Conflict of Interest Code", to add the positions of Infrastructure Operations and Maintenance Supervisor and Engineering Assistant/Senior Engineering Assistant to those required to complete the Fair Political Practices Commission Statement of Economic Interest forms.

### PROJECT SCHEDULE-DESIGN REVIEW OF GATEWAY PROJECT

Council reviewed and confirmed the schedule for consideration and action on the revised Gateway project, (Woodland Gateway Center, County Road 102 and Interstate 5).

## **GLOBAL INFORMATION SYSTEM BASE STATION**

Council authorized the City Manager to execute the necessary documents to grant a License Agreement to California Surveying and Drafting Supply, Inc., to locate a Global Positioning System Base Station at the Woodland Police Station, 1000 Lincoln Avenue.



### TRAFFIC SIGNAL-COUNTY ROAD 98 AND KENTUCKY AVENUE, PROJECT 05-30

Council approved the Project Programming Summary Sheet for the new Traffic Signal at Kentucky Avenue and County Road 98, Project 05-30 and added the project to the Capital Budget.

### SWAINSON HAWK FEE INCREASE AND INTERIM MITIGATION STRATEGY

Council received a report on the Habitat Conservation Plan, Natural Communities Conservation Plan Joint Power Authority update on the Swainson Hawk fee increase and Interim Mitigation Strategy.

### PROCESS AND TIMELINES FOR JUNE 2006 ELECTION

Council received an informational update on the election process and associated timelines for the June 6, 2006 election.

### LETTER OF SUPPORT-PACIFIC COAST PRODUCERS

Council provided a Letter of Support on behalf of the City to Pacific Coast Producers for a grant proposal to the U. S. Department of Agriculture for funding of a Value Added Producer Grant through the Rural Business-Cooperative Service Division.

### **COMMITTEE REPORTS**

Council received the minutes of the Water Resources Agency meetings of September 26, 2005 and November 3, 2005.

Council received the minutes of the Traffic Safety Commission meeting of November 7, 2005.

Council received the minutes of the Commission on Aging meeting of November 22, 2005.

Council received the minutes of the Parks, Recreation, Community Services and Urban Forestry Commission meeting of November 28, 2005.



Council received the minutes of the Library Board of Trustees meeting of January 9, 2006.

Council received a summary of the following Planning Commission actions taken at their January 19, 2006 meeting:

- (a) received the General Plan Annual Progress Report and forwarded to the Council for review;
- (b) received the Housing Element Progress Report;
- (c) dropped from the Agenda the Maxwell Commons project located at 175 Walnut Street to be heard at a later time.

### **ORDINANCE**

# ORDINANCE 1459-STORAGE OF INOPERABLE VEHICLES IN AREAS VISIBLE TO THE PUBLIC

On a motion by Council Member Peart, seconded by Council Member Pimentel and carried, Council adopted Ordinance 1459, "An Ordinance of the City of Woodland Amending Chapter 14A of the Woodland Municipal Code Relating to the Storage of Inoperable Vehicles". On roll call the vote was as follows:

AYES: Council Members Flory, Peart, Pimentel

NOES: Council Member Rexroad ABSENT: Council Member Monroe

ABSTAIN: None

#### ADJOURNMENT

At 9:15 p.m., Mayor Rexroad adjourned the regular meeting of the Council.

Respectfully submitted,	
Sue Vannucci, CMC, City Clerk	